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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

2008-09 Academic Year

Meeting #4
Friday, April 10, 2009

8:30 a.m., USU-205
Members Present:  Robinson (chair), Bustamante, Chavez, Denila, Hata, Kearney, Rice, Soni, Swetland, Taylor, Troutner, Yutrzenka

Members Absent:  Thyden
Staff Attendees:  Eckhous, Gleason, Hernandez, Sanchez

Guests Present:  James Ahumada, Michael Plaza, Tiffany Rider, Benjamin Zitney
1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:40 a.m.  

2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes.   The minutes of the March 6, 2009 meeting were reviewed.  Swetland moved, Denili seconded to approve the minutes; the motion passed unanimously.
As requested at the March 6, 2009, meeting, Eckhous reported that it has been arranged that students who are enrolled in multiple courses that assess the Film and Electronic Arts Department’s insurance fee are charged the fee only once per semester.
Taylor arrived at the meeting at 8:45 a.m.

3. Time Certain: 9:00 a.m.: Beach Legacy Referendum Proposal:  Robinson said that the Beach Legacy Referendum was CSULB’s first online referendum.  He opened the floor to advisory recommendations.
Troutner moved, Yutrzenka seconded, that this committee concur with the online student referendum and recommend to the president not to implement the $95 Beach Legacy Fee, but to consider the implementation of a lower fee.

Troutner said that student organization grants will be down eight percent next year from this year.  He added that there were over 140 grant applications from student organizations, with 21 organizations requesting more than 85 percent of the available grant funds.  He said that there is no way to fund all requests, and that the current economic condition is already affecting academic programs.

Swetland said she did not support the motion for several reasons, including:  we need to uphold the vote of the students; students may feel their votes don’t count; 
we should respect and listen to students.

Chavez stated that he opposes the motion on the basis of shared governance.

Troutner said that although the students rejected the $95 fee, he hopes that the president institutes a fee that would maintain the status quo in funding for programs that are highly beneficial to students.  He added that for several years, Athletics has been using ASI and IRA money to fund its programs.

Robinson reminded the committee that the result of the referendum is advisory to the president, as the result of the vote on this motion will be.

Taylor said that the student vote is not being discounted; the president has a responsibility to the campus and must make difficult decisions.  

Swetland said the university can go back to the students with another referendum that would propose a lower fee.  She added that the ASI has a balanced budget for next year.

Troutner said that the president knows the result of the referendum; he also knows the economic situation and that something has to be done to maintain the university’s status quo.  Many cuts were made to the ASI budget and there will be fewer student assistants.

Bustamante said that many cuts were made to the funding for student organizations.  The most active students are in student organizations.  While we can’t ignore that students voted against the referendum, we can expect that they will ask what can be done to change the shortage of funding.
Ahumada introduced himself as an ASI senator.  He said that the results of the referendum reflected the students’ opposition to a fee increase.

Swetland said that unemployment is growing in California.  Two million people are now unemployed in the state; Long Beach has a 12 percent unemployment rate.  She added that families are having to cut back, and if the ASI has to cut back, that is the reality of the situation.
Troutner said the motion is not in support of the Beach Legacy Referendum, but rather to state that we agree with students, and that the president should do what needs to be done to keep CSULB a great university.  He added that it would not be a good idea for this committee to suggest a dollar figure to the president – he has a great deal to consider in making his decision.
As a substitute motion, Swetland moved, Chavez seconded, that this committee not recommend a fee increase, per the result of the Beach Legacy Referendum.  The vote was by paper ballot; two committee members requested that their votes be recorded:  Swetland – yes; Troutner – no. The motion failed to pass (2-9-1).  
Kearney said the result of the BLR was heard and understood, but something has to be done to increase funding.  All on campus are having to pinch and give.  She said that 33 percent of our students get a financial “full ride.”  For those who do pay tuition and fees, the cost of five years at CSULB is less than one semester at a private college.  She said that the increased funding would help many student organizations and programs and she encouraged the committee to recommend a fee increase.
Robinson was asked what the process would be for another referendum.  He answered that the ASI could conduct a referendum or it could request that the university run one.  There is also a provision for alternative consultation, whereby the president would seek another process.  Both the referendum process and alternative consultation are advisory to the president.

Chavez moved, Swetland seconded to amend the main motion to limit the fee increase to not more than $30 per semester.

Troutner said that the president needs to make the decision based on the information he has.  He asked Chavez how he determined the $30 fee cap.  Chavez said that the ASI currently collects $22 per semester.  Troutner pointed out that organizations also receive IRA money.

The vote on the motion to limit the amount of the fee increase to not more than $30 per semester was by paper ballot; three committee members requested that their votes be recorded:  Chavez – yes; Swetland – yes; Troutner – no. The motion failed to pass (5-7-0).  

Taylor asked if any fee is implemented by the president, would the funds go to Athletics.  Robinson said they would, but that there would be relief to the ASI and IRA.
Bustamante reminded the committee that its recommendation will be advisory to the president.  He said the president will listen to committee members’ concerns.  

The vote on the original motion, that this committee concur with the online student referendum and recommend to the president not to implement the $95 Beach Legacy Fee, but to consider the implementation of a lower fee, was conducted by paper ballot; four committee members requested that their votes be recorded:  Chavez – no; Kearney – yes; Swetland – no; Troutner – yes. The motion passed (7-3-2).  

For the record, Swetland said she hopes the student body petitions the president and the chancellor in order to represent the voice of students.

There followed a discussion of the operation of the online referendum process, and the difficulty in regulating such a process.  Chavez moved, Soni seconded that a subcommittee be formed to study possible regulations to the online referendum process.  Denila, Swetland and Troutner volunteered to serve on the committee.

Kearney said we cannot regulate ethics, but the campus community needs more discussions about ethics.  She strongly urges students to make sure professors and administrators behave ethically and discuss ethics.  

Robinson recommended that the subcommittee consider which is more desirable:  having regulated polling locations or getting more students to vote (online). 

Robinson said it is not the desire of the university to have a referendum without regulations, but it is the desire of the university to be able to manage referendums; they are not easy to oversee.

Robinson commended the members of this committee and the BLR subcommittee for their work.

4. Adjournment:   Robinson said the next meeting is scheduled for May 15, 2009.

The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez, Student Services

(These minutes have not been approved.)
